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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

February 18, 2013, 7:20pm
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, Interim County Attorney Nager, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Commissioner Gasperson gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Holbert led the pledge.
4. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the February 4, 2013, regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Approval of Agenda – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
6. January Refund Requests – Melissa Bowlin, Interim Tax Administrator, presented the requests.  Commissioner Holbert moved to approve the requests, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously. 
7. 2012 Delinquent Taxes & Collection – Ms. Bowlin reported that the county is currently owed $1,018,524.92 in delinquent taxes.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to charge Ms. Bowlin with collecting these delinquent taxes by any and all means, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
8. St. Luke’s Third Lease Addendum – Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the third addendum to the lease between the county and St. Luke’s Hospital, contingent upon approval by the St. Luke’s Board of Trustees, and contingent upon the county making certain that the EMS Medical Director (including an Interim EMS Medical Director) it hires will fulfill all the requirements listed in the job posting as advertised in the 2/15/13 edition of the Tryon Daily Bulletin.  The motion failed, having not received a second.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the third addendum to the lease between the county and St. Luke’s hospital, contingent upon approval by the St. Luke’s Board of Trustees, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion passed 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  Commissioner Gasperson said he approved of the lease addendum, but felt compelled to vote against it unless the addendum contained the aforementioned language he recommended.
9. Agenda Items Procedure Amendment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to update Procedure #2 to reflect current practice by removing the statement:  “Advertisement of the meeting agenda will run in the Tryon Daily Bulletin Friday before the next meeting instead of Monday”, seconded by Chair Gage.  Citizen comment:  Debra Carton requested that this procedure not be changed.  Commissioner Pack established that the agenda has not appeared in the Tryon Daily Bulletin (TDB) for at least the last 2 years.  Veteran TDB reporter Leah Justice confirmed that:  1) The county has never paid the newspaper to advertise the agenda.  2) The TDB stopped publishing county and municipality agendas approximately five years.  3) At its discretion, the TDB will print the agenda in the Friday paper, contingent upon receipt of the agenda by noon on the Thursday before the next BOC meeting.  Vice-Chair Owens amended his motion to include his verbal instruction to the Clerk to the Board to submit the agenda to the TDB by noon on the Thursday before the next BOC meeting, seconded by Commissioner Gage and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Possible Relocation of Polk County High School’s Virtual Early College – Commissioner Pack moved to instruct the Interim County Manager and the Finance Director to look into borrowing up to $800,000 as requested by School Superintendent Bill Miller for the relocation of the Virtual Early College, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Regarding reuse of the current Virtual Early College building, Commissioner Holbert said the county is hopeful that a limited-hours driver’s license office, and possibly a tag office, will be housed in the facility in the future.  Mr. Miller informed the Board that the Virtual Early College has outgrown its current facility, and requested that the county consider funding the construction of a larger facility on or near the high school campus.  Citizen comment:  Deon Dunn asked that a local contractor be given preference during the bid process, but was informed that the county was required by state statute to award the job to the lowest responsible bidder.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.    
11. Interim EMS Medical Director – Interim County Manager Pittman reported that the previous EMS Medical Director’s tenure ended February 15, 2013, and the county has until March 15, 2013, to hire a new director.  Mr. Pittman said neither the Rutherford nor Henderson County EMS Medical Director was willing to serve as an interim director for Polk County.  The county has advertised the position for approximately three weeks and has, to date, received one application, from local physician Dr. Lonnie Lassiter.  Commissioner Pack moved to instruct the Interim County Manager to hire an Interim EMS Medical Director and bring the proposed contract back before the BOC for approval, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.   Citizen comment:  Renée McDermott said the BOC must ensure that the interim as well as permanent EMS Medical Director fulfill all written qualifications as published in the advertised job posting, including written endorsements, and make this information available to the public.  Commissioner Pack confirmed that the state also has to approve the interim as well as the permanent EMS Medical Director.  Commissioner Gasperson asked if the applicant possesses the qualifications as listed in the job posting and was told that the state requires that to be the case.  With a first and second on the floor, the motion passed unanimously.
12. Separation of Duties – EMS Director/Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshall – Discussion ensued regarding the creation of an EMS Director position and an Emergency Management Director/Fire Marshall position.  Commissioner Pack asked the Board to instruct the Interim County Manager to create the two positions, and reminded Commissioners that they have discussed this issue in recent closed session meetings.  
Commissioner Gasperson asked that his statement be included in the minutes verbatim:  “My opinion on this is separation of duties I think is very plausible and perhaps has great merit.  I don’t deny that.  However, before moving forward I think this Board needs to make sure that we understand that the true agenda behind this decision is to improve the health and safety of the citizens of our county.  I don’t want any citizen to think there’s any other hidden agenda, campaign promise agendas, personalities, any of that.  I think what we need to do is we need to make sure it’s clear up front it’s to improve the health and safety of the citizens of this county.  That’s how we need to view this totally.  And I feel like, prior to making a final decision, what we should be doing in this regard - and I don’t know that there’s a big rush on this other than to say before we make a final decision I feel like we clearly should have some public meetings.  I think it would be wise.  And to make it open to all citizens, especially individuals connected with EMS, our fire departments, our law enforcement, any other health and safety personnel. And through that process I think we could then provide good detailed job descriptions and decide indeed this county needs to create two separate positions and we need to find the funding for it and make sure it is a sustainable funding.  So, that’s my approach on it right now, and I’d like for us to approach it like that.  And take our time with it.  I don’t think there’s any rush . . . there shouldn’t be any rush with this.  And give us time to study these documents (job descriptions).  I think perhaps these that we just got may prove as a good starting point for these discussions.”
It was the consensus of the Board to instruct the Interim County Manager to look at creating the two positions, and to present the finalized job descriptions to the Board at the 3/4/13 regular meeting.
13. Budget Amendment – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the budget amendment.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve BA #40, $18,000 – To transfer excess budget from tax assessor salary to maintenance salary for PT salary needed for cleaning, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
14. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Michelle Ledbetter was appointed as an Animal Cruelty Investigator by unanimous vote.  Evangelena Barber and Bruce Edwards were appointed to the Farmland Preservation Board by unanimous vote.  
15. Volunteer Board for Review – Seven applications (five vacancies) for the Board of Equalization & Review were reviewed. 
16. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Scott Woodworth, Debbie Arceneaux, and John Major thanked the Commissioners for all their hard work.  Ricky McFalls and John Blanton spoke in support of trapping.
17. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
18. Closed Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to go into closed session for the purpose of personnel, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6), seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously. 
19. Return to Open Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
20. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
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